
 

North Somerset Council 
 
Report to the Executive 
 
Date of Meeting: 6 December 2023 
 
Subject of Report: Medium Term Financial Plan & Revenue Budget Update 
 
Town or Parish: All 
 
Officer/Member Presenting: Mike Bell, Leader of the Council 
 
Key Decision: YES 
 
Reason: Financial values in respect of the draft budget plans are greater than £500,000 
and impact on all wards and communities within North Somerset. 
 
 
Recommendations 
 
1. The Executive is asked to note the contents of the report which provide a further update 

on the council’s medium term financial planning activities for the period 2024-2028, 
including the refinement of core assumptions and the updated budget gap. 

 
2. The Executive is asked to approve the release of the Executive’s draft budgets for 

2024-2028 for consultation and the next stage of engagement with the public and other 
stakeholders, incorporating the draft savings plans that are shown at Appendix 1, whilst 
recognising that further changes will still need to be made to finalise and balance the 
budget for next year. 

 
1. Summary of Report 
 
This report provides an update with regards to the next stage of the council’s medium term 
financial planning process covering the 4-year period to 2028 which was last considered by 
the Executive in October 2023. At that time the council had a budget gap of £50m over the 
4-years, with £17m of this relating to the 2024/25 financial year.  
 
The council has continued to review all aspects of its financial modelling this report gives 
details of the progress that has been made to reduce the budget gap over this period, and 
release details of the Executive’s draft budget for next year. The latest summary shows that 
the council has a revised 4–year budget gap of £13m, with £4m of this relating to the 
2024/25 financial year.  
 
The Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP) continues to be supported by a range of core 
assumptions that quantify the financial impacts across each of the next four years and 
these are grouped into key areas such as; how much income is likely to be received, the 
amount of additional spending that will be required to continue to deliver core services and 
the savings plans that are being considered in order to balance the budget. 
 



Several assumptions that have been included within the financial modelling are still subject 
to risk or uncertainty and could change over the coming months, the most significant is how 
much funding will be provided by the government. 
 
2. Policy 
 
There is a legal requirement to prepare and approve a robust revenue budget for the 
2024/25 financial year, along with relevant council tax bandings and rates. The financial 
planning process works towards delivering these outcomes and will culminate in a budget 
report being presented to Council for decision in February 2024. 
 
The council does not look at its financial plans in isolation or on an annual basis, but 
instead looks at decisions that need to be considered alongside other work plans and 
strategies across a 4-year horizon. 
 
The council’s MTFP supports the on-going provision of services for the people of North 
Somerset, within the context of the priorities and ambitions for the area, as set out within 
the Corporate Plan which is refreshed every four years and will also be considered for 
approval in February 2024. The financial Plan identifies the likely costs and pressures that 
the council will face and matches these against the anticipated income and resource 
allocations over the period. To ensure that it is robust the Plan must integrate a range of 
financial strategies and highlight the key risks inherent within budget planning processes. 
 
The council has an annual net revenue budget of £211m for the 2023/24 financial year and 
a capital investment programme for the period 2023-2029 which totals over £440m. 
 
3. Details 
 
3.1. Executive summary 
 
Every four years, following local elections, the council reviews its Corporate Plan. The plan 
is the over-arching strategy that sets our vision, ambitions and commitments for the area 
and for how we want to work as a council. Alongside this our budget setting process 
determines how much money we expect to receive over the period of the plan, how much 
we can spend on services, and where we will prioritise any investments and savings.  
 
We have spent the last two months engaging with local businesses, residents and other 
stakeholders so that we can hear directly from the people who live and work within our 
communities, to listen to their views on our draft Plan and, understand the priorities and 
issues that affect them so that we can shape the next four years together. 
 
We know that the budget can be a complex area and so during the engagement process 
we shared information which will help people to understand where our money comes from, 
how we spend it to deliver essential services to those who need them most, as well as to 
outline some of the challenges that we are facing so that we can discuss and agree any 
changes or solutions.  
 
As a council we know that we are not alone in facing these challenges, for the last 10 years 
local government has seen funding levels reduce and costs spiral because of rising inflation 
and an increased demand for services, largely in areas such as adult and children’s social 
care and more recently in delivering waste and recycling services and transporting children 
to school.  
 



We have seen that over recent years some councils have really struggled with their 
finances, to the point that they no longer believe that they can continue to deliver their 
statutory services and have had to ask for additional help from the government, but that is 
not something we want to happen for our residents. There are consequences of such 
intervention, and we want to ensure that we continue to make local decisions on behalf of 
our local communities. Creating a new corporate plan for the next four year that reflects the 
needs of our residents, and setting a balanced budget which enables us to deliver the 
ambitions within the Plan, allows us to do that. 
 
We are a low spending, low taxing council who are committed to delivering a wide range of 
public services but we continue to face much uncertainty within some areas of our planning 
as we still don’t know how much money the government will be giving to us to support the 
budget next year, or for the later years of our Plan. This is an area where we would like the 
government to do more, both to share information and also review and change the way that 
local councils are funded in the future. 
 
This report includes a lot of detail about our finances but the most important message is 
simple, we have a budget gap because we believe that the cost of delivering our services in 
the future will be more than the money that we will receive and this means that we have to 
make some difficult choices to balance the budget.  
 
We have spent time listening to what residents have said during the first part of our 
engagement, particularly about how we spend our money and linking this back to the 
priorities and the services they would like us to protect. As a result we have made sure that 
our budget will allow us to continue to focus on areas such as crime and community safety, 
services for the vulnerable, improving the condition of our roads and pavements, supporting 
our town and village centres and strengthening the availability of public services wherever 
possible. 
 
We have also listened to what residents have said about the ways that we might be able to 
save money and have reflected this feedback within our draft savings proposals, which are 
focussing on making more efficient use of land and buildings; modernising working 
practices to cut costs and improve efficiency, targeting resources at the most vulnerable, 
and making use of technology to support delivery of services.  
 
Decisions on the draft budget will not be taken until February 2024 and we will carry out 
further engagement with residents and other stakeholders over the coming weeks to ensure 
that we continue to listen and respond to what our communities are telling us, within the 
context of our financial position.   
 
 

 



3.2. Latest budget projections for 2024-2028 
 
The table below summarises all elements of the council’s financial modelling and shows 
that the budget gap has reduced to £13m across the four years, with £3.9m of this being 
required in 2024/25. 

 
 
Revised forecasts have been included within the report for each of the following elements; 

• Section 3.3 - budget pressures (i.e., how much money the council may need to pay 
to deliver services in the future),  

• Section 3.4 - resources (i.e., how much money the council expects that it will receive 
into the budget so that it can pay for the services), and also  

• Section 3.5 savings proposals, this is how much money the council expects to save 
after implementing a series of proposals designed to either reduce costs or increase 
income, all of which are needed to close the budget gap. 

 
Appendix 1 provides an indicative summary of how the council’s current financial modelling 
would impact on each of the directorate budgets next year however, given that there 
remains a budget gap of £3.9m this is not the final position and further changes will be 
made before the budget is approved in February 2024. 
 
3.3. Building a sustainable budget that will support service delivery in the future 
 
When building the budget for future years the council has focused attention on 
understanding the essential services that local residents need us to provide. This includes 
looking at the both the cost to deliver the service and also the level or demand for each 
service area. 
 
The council has reviewed the latest budget monitoring forecasts for the current financial 
year to ensure that the budget for next year does not feature any legacy issues and is set at 
robust levels wherever possible and information has also been gathered from a variety of 
other sources to reflect known changes that might arise.  
 
These changes often include contractual inflationary increases on our cost base as well as 
changes in demand for services, such as the number of houses that need their waste to be 
collected, the length of the road network that needs to be maintained or the numbers of 
adults or children who require support. 
 



However, whilst the council recognises the need to build a robust budget for the future, 
given the size of the budget gap previously reported some difficult decisions have had to be 
made. Where the review process highlighted a potential need for more funding, detailed 
assessments were carried out to ensure that all requests have been supported by 
evidenced based calculations using a series of transparent cost drivers. Challenge sessions 
were also held to discuss and prioritise spending plans so that the council can reduce 
budget growth where possible.  
 
Appendix 2 provides an update on the additional spending that has been included within 
the MTFP over the next 4 years. It can be seen that additional spending for 2024/25 is 
higher than in later years, and this takes into account re-basing some of the ongoing 
pressures that are currently being experienced within children’s services and home to 
school transport. 
 
3.4. Update on funding assumptions 
 
The council pays for its services each year through three main sources of income, these 
being council tax, business rates and government grants. The table in Appendix 2 shows 
how much money the council currently expects to receive from each of these sources within 
the latest modelling.  
 
Previous reports have provided commentary to explain some of the council’s assumptions 
in this area although there do remain some uncertainties around these forecasts, both from 
a local and national perspective which include; 
 

• Taxbase for council tax and business rates - the MTFP timetable shows that the 
detailed calculations to support the future council tax base will be carried out by mid-
December which will be shared with other preceptors so that they can also quantify 
the impact on their budgets. Business rate information will not be confirmed until the 
beginning of January 2024 when the update is received from the Valuation Office. 
Final decisions around the actual level of council tax will be made in February 2024, 
the increases included at this stage are for modelling purposes only. 

 
• Government funding – the council receives a number of general and specific grants 

that support its budget each year and whilst a policy paper was shared in December 
last year which provided an indication of the types of grant that may be received in 
2024/25, the council has not received any further information to support its more 
detailed calculation of these grants, nor indeed any further information for 2025 
onwards. 

 
It is hoped that the Chancellor’s Autumn Statement will provide further clarity so that the 
council can finalise its assumptions for the 2024/25 budget although it is unlikely that 
information beyond 2025 will be given due to the upcoming general election. Irrespective of 
the outcome of the election, there have been many discussions in recent years around 
providing a long-term funding solution for local government that better reflects the costs and 
demand for the critical services that we provide, which may lead to a change in the funding 
model for local government. This increases uncertainty and brings greater risk to the budget 
planning process. 
 
3.5. Financial strategies and savings plans 
 
Budget reports over many years have shown that the council has faced difficult decisions in 
identifying savings proposals as it has been necessary to balance its books to 
accommodate an increase in spending in areas of need.  



 
The last report considered by the Executive provided details of the strategy and approach 
being considered to close the £50m budget gap across the four-year period by allocating 
financial targets to specific areas of the budget, with an emphasis on maximising its 
resource base (£10m) as well as focusing on the net costs to deliver services (£40m) 
through areas such as efficiency and transformation. 
 
To support this the report also outlined a series of themes that were being used by services 
to categorise and group some of their savings proposals, each with supporting principles 
and messaging so that they could be shared with residents to help them understand our 
budget plans. Over recent months these savings themes have been further developed and 
refined and each of the council’s savings plans have been allocated to one of the following 
6 areas; 
 

• The way we work – this theme looks to introduce principles relating to how we work 
to deliver services to local communities and to make sure that they are as efficient as 
possible. This could mean that we maximise the use of digital technology, change 
working practices, look at staffing levels, consider the use of agency staff or whether 
it is possible to use of volunteers in some areas.  Commissioning and procurement 
related activities also have the potential to reduce costs significantly.  
 

• Adults, Childrens and Waste transformation – each service or directorate has a 
range of bespoke services that could be transformed as a result of making conscious 
changes of some sort. The majority of transformation initiatives will deliver cashable 
savings that can be used to close the budget gap, but in some cases other benefits 
could be achieved and reinvested. These programmes will focus on ways to manage 
demand for statutory services whilst still delivering required outcomes which may 
include looking at how services are delivered in the future and whether there is an 
alternative approach or delivery model, for example, entering into a strategic 
partnership, transferring services to others, or working in collaboration with 
stakeholders (internally or externally) to reduce costs. 
 

• Services we provide to the community – these proposals focus on areas of the 
council’s spending where there is some choice or discretion in terms of providing the 
service at all, or in the scope, scale and delivery model involved, any of which could 
be changed in the future.  
 

• Income generation – we will ensure that customers contribute a realistic price 
through any fees and charges that they may be required to pay each year which 
recognises the increased costs that the council has to absorb to deliver services or 
hold assets which means that we do not subsidise discretionary services through the 
general council tax.  
 

Our developing savings plans were shared with local communities during the first phase of 
the consultation and engagement process and the chart below shows their response to this. 
Being more efficient and making better use of technology and assets received a lot of 
support and reducing the quality of services received much less support. 



 
 
 
Appendix 3 provides a schedule of the £36.6m of budget proposals that have been 
approved in principle by the Executive and which are in the draft MTFP for delivery across 
the four years of the Plan. The savings plans have been grouped into core themes, with 
some proposals separated out to enable the impact of all proposals to be understood.  
 
The savings listing does include some difficult choices and there will be challenging to 
deliver some of these options but the council still has a budget shortfall of £3.9m to find for 
next year, which means that further savings or changes to the assumptions within the 
MTFP will be required in order to balance the budget for the year ahead.  
 
Each of the draft budget proposals will be supported by an Equalities Impact Assessment 
which will enable the council to understand the nature of the saving and also the impact of 
any budget change and to mitigate any potential inequalities that may arise. These will 
provide more details on each of the proposals. 
 
All aspects of the MTFP, including the savings proposals, will continue to be subject to the 
council’s scrutiny process. 
 
3.6. Next steps, including closing the budget gap and timetable 
 
As described above, the council has updated its financial modelling to reflect the latest 
known information in respect of its resource forecasts as well as its spending pressures. 
The corporate leadership team has taken care to assess and challenge all of the 
anticipated cost and demand increases which have been proposed to date to ensure that 
the budget is prepared in a robust and sustainable way, but without increasing the budget 
gap to unachievable levels, as this would mean that the council would be required to 
identify greater reductions in other areas of the budget.  
 
Every effort will be made over the coming weeks to review further options, choices and 
alternatives so that a balanced budget can be set for the year ahead although there may be 
more difficult choices to consider. 
 
As noted above, one of the main areas of continued uncertainty is waiting for information 
from the government. Although it is hoped that the Autumn Statement will provide some 
guidance on the 22 November 2023, the provisional local government finance settlement 
will give the detailed funding envelope for the council although this is not due to be 
published until 21 December 2023. 



 
The formal and informal milestones associated with the MTFP process are as follows; 
 

• Autumn Statement, 22 November 2023 – release of information by the Chancellor 
 

• Release of the second phase of consultation and engagement for the Corporate Plan 
and the draft budget, November 2023 for 7 weeks 
 

• Report to Executive, December 2023 - updated financial summary incorporating draft 
savings proposals 
 

• Council tax base, December 2023 – Executive Member decision on the forward plan 
 

• Scrutiny, December – All Member session with further session in January (after 
budget work has been completed to close the gap) 
 

• Initial Equality Impact Assessments, December 2023 - initial EIA for all savings 
included within the December report, published on the council’s website. 
 

• Provisional local governance finance settlement, 21 December 2023 
 

• Further engagement through December and January, including equalities forum, 
discussions with town and parish councils and other key stakeholders 
 

• Report to Council, January 2024 - to provide an update on the financial modelling 
following the release of the funding settlement, including changes required to deliver 
a balanced budget 
 

• Report to Executive, February 2024 - recommended balanced revenue and capital 
budgets for 2023/24 to Council; including detailed Equality Impact Assessments and 
the consideration of any alternative budgets 
 

• Report to Council, February 2024 – approval of the Corporate Plan for 2024-2028 
and also approval of the 2024/25 revenue and capital budgets, along with the council 
tax levels and bandings 

 
 
4. Consultation 
 
The government, through its legislative framework, clearly expects that local authorities will 
be able to demonstrate that they have in place mechanisms to ensure that 'representatives 
of local people' are being appropriately informed, consulted or involved in services, policies 
or decisions that affect or interest them.  
 
There are many aspects of service delivery which impact on our residents, customers and 
other stakeholders and members of the public, and so we recognise that it is the council’s 
responsibility to ensure that any changes we make to them through the budget, need to be 
considered and consulted upon. Failure to do so adequately could result in aspects of the 
budget being subject to legal challenge. 
 
The council has launched an extensive process in respect of refreshing the Corporate Plan 
and also consulting on the budget which will drive how we deliver and fund services over 
the next four years.  



The initial period of consultation has recently ended and analysis has been undertaken so 
that we can understand what people have said, share the key messages from this activity 
and feed it into our budget planning. The outcomes can be found on the council’s website 
and the document includes specific feedback and examples to show ‘you said – we did’. 
 
The second period of engagement, which will also be published on the council’s website, 
will be launched on 22 November and will remain open until the new year. An update on 
this final phase will be provided within the February report so the members can understand 
the feedback from local residents and other stakeholders before final decisions on the 
budget are made. A very brief summary of the first consultation period is included at 
Appendix 5 as some of the feedback has directly influenced the draft budget proposals.  
 
Internal consultation on the council’s budget plans will also take place through the scrutiny 
process, and this will ensure that all members can review the plans in more detail and have 
an opportunity to feed in their own thoughts and ideas. 
 
5. Financial Implications 
 
Financial implications throughout the report – no specific decisions are being made at this 
time. 
 
6. Legal Powers and Implications 
 
The Local Government Act 1972 lays down the fundamental principle by providing that 
every local authority shall make arrangements for the proper administration of their financial 
affairs including balancing their budgets each year from within their own resource 
allocations, although further details and requirements are contained within related 
legislation.   
 
The setting of the council’s budget for the forthcoming year, and the ongoing 
arrangements for monitoring all aspects of this to ensure that the councils spending is 
within the approved limits, is an integral part of the financial administration process. 
 
Further requirements are contained within the Local Government Act 1988, Section 114 (3) 
which provide for instances whereby the chief finance officer of an authority makes a 
judgement that the expenditure of the authority in a financial year is likely to exceed the 
resources available. The transparency of the MTFP process ensures that all relevant 
decision makers have access to information required to support financial decisions to 
balance the budget each year. 
 
7. Climate Change and Environmental Implications 
 
Whilst there are no specific climate related impacts to note at this stage, it is clear that 
climate and environmental related implications will be at the forefront of our thinking when 
considering the impact on the revenue budget and also through formulating capital 
investment plans.  
 
Some direct impacts will include the type of energy that we use in the delivery of our 
services and how much we pay for our energy costs, whether that be in school buildings, 
libraries and children’s centres or when repairing the roads or providing waste collection 
and recycling services within communities.   
 



The council’s underlying service policies, priorities and strategies associated with how we 
deliver services to the local communities will also need to be considered and updated to 
ensure that we are focused on achieving a more sustainable future and making a real 
difference to the environment. For example, the Waste service has a significant impact on 
the environment because of how and when the waste is collected and also how it is 
disposed of, and changes can be made to all of these areas which will deliver 
improvements and may also reduce costs.  
 
It will be important to ensure that future business cases that support delivery of strategic 
investment in new schools and roads clearly articulate the carbon impacts that will 
materialise as a result so that the council can understand how these will contribute to net 
carbon goals. 
 
8. Risk Management 
 
In setting the revenue and capital budgets, the council must take into account the known 
key financial risks that may affect both its service delivery and ultimately its financial plans 
and these will either be explicitly provided for within the base budget or be offset and held 
against the unallocated contingency budget or the council’s general fund working balance. 
 
Officers continue to test the impact of varying key assumptions in the medium-term financial 
plans to assess the sensitivity of the ranges of indicative budget figures as this may inform 
decisions about the level of working balances needed to provide assurance as to the 
robustness of the budget estimates.  
 
The most significant risks within the current MTFP are detailed within Appendix 4 although 
these have been summarised into the table below, for inclusion within the Strategic Risk 
Register. 
 
Risk Inherent 

risk 
score 

Residual 
Likelihood 

Residual 
Impact 

Residual 
Risk 

Score 

Comments 

Risk that we do not 
manage budgets 
effectively in-year, 
including by not 
implementing and 
delivering the savings or 
transformational projects 
required to meet the 
financial challenge 

HIGH 4 4 HIGH This reflects the council-wide 
position which incorporates 
many risks with a potential 
financial impact at the highest 
level within the matrix 

Risk that we are unable to 
deliver the priorities of the 
council by not planning to 
meet the Medium-Term 
Financial challenge 

HIGH 4 4 HIGH This reflects the current position 
at this time, as the council 
continues to reflect a budget 
gap across the 4-year period as 
well as for the 2024/25 financial 
year, although it is expected to 
change as we progress nearer 
to setting the budget for next 
year 

The council is unable to 
deliver capital projects 
within the approved 
resource envelope either 
due to unmanageable cost 
increases and/or lack of 
governance 

HIGH 3 4 HIGH This reflects the current position 
regarding inflation on schemes 
and potential changes to scope 
since budgets were set. This 
report contains several 
mitigations which are in place in 
order to manage and control 
spending on capital 



 
9. Equality Implications 
 
In considering its vision, ambitions and financial planning the council is mindful of its Public 
Sector Equalities Duties to have due regard to the need to:  

• eliminate unlawful discrimination  
• advance equality of opportunity; and  
• encourage good relations between groups.  

 
As per previous years, a detailed Equality Impact Assessment, (EIA) will be prepared for all 
significant budget savings proposals that are incorporated within the MTFP and budget 
plans although given that savings plans are being incorporated across the 4-year period of 
the Plan, the EIA will focus on assessing the impact for those items which will be included 
within the 2024/25 revenue budget in the first instance. This recognises that Members take 
an annual decision to approve the detailed budget for the year ahead. 
 
The council has changed its approach to preparing EIA’s following feedback received in 
previous years, which means that we have reduced the number of individual savings 
proposals by grouping similar items together. This allows the impacts of these similar 
budget proposals to also be grouped and shared within a single document so that the 
cumulative impact can be better understood by local residents and other stakeholders. 
 
The timeline currently anticipates that the initial summary EIA’s will be published in mid-
December 2023 which will show whether they are likely to pose a High, Medium or Low 
impact to service users and local residents if they were to be implemented and delivered.  
 
Further analysis will be made in those areas where the impacts are Medium or High to see 
if mitigations can be incorporated to improve the outcomes and impacts for service users. 
 
10. Corporate Implications 
 
The Corporate Plan and MTFP, along with the supporting financial monitoring processes 
and performance management framework are vital tools to help align effort across the 
organisation and ensure that teams are focused on delivery of agreed community and 
organisational priorities.  
 
With continuing financial pressures and demands for services, it is essential that the 
councils’ limited resources continue to be prioritised and allocated in line with the identified 
priorities. The new Corporate Plan, which is currently subject to consultation and 
engagement, will inform the future ambitions of the council. 
 
11. Options Considered 
 
None at this stage – the council is legally required to set a balanced budget and to 
implement a robust financial framework to ensure that spending is aligned to available 
resources. Whilst the MTFP process works towards that outcome, this report does not 
include any final recommendations or decisions as they will come later in the process. 
 
Author: 
Melanie Watts, Head of Finance, melanie.watts@n-somerset.gov.uk 
Amy Webb, Director of Corporate Services, amy.webb@n-somerset.gov.uk 
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Appendices: 
Appendix 1 Draft revenue budget for 2024/25, allocated across directorates 
Appendix 2 Core assumptions for 2024-2028 
Appendix 3 Initial savings plans included within the MTFP 2024-2028 
Appendix 4 Risk register summary  
Appendix 5 Feedback on the initial consultation and engagement period 
 
Background Papers: 
Exec Report – February 2023, Medium Term Financial Plan and Revenue Budget 2023/24 
Council Report – February 2023, Council Tax Setting 2023/24 
Exec Reports – Sept & Oct 2023, Medium Term Financial Plan Update report 2024-2028 
Transport, Climate and Communities Policy and Scrutiny Panel Report – July 2023, MTFP 
planning 
 



 
APPENDIX 1 – Draft revenue budget summary for 2024/25 

 
 
These are draft allocations and will be updated in future reports. 



 
APPENDIX 2 – Core assumptions included within the MTFP 
 

 
 



 
APPENDIX 3 – Draft savings proposals included within the MTFP 
 

 
 



 

 
 
All draft budget proposals will be supported by an Equalities Impact Assessment which shows the cumulative impact of the change. 
 



 
APPENDIX 4 – Risk Register Summary 
 

 
 
 



 
APPENDIX 5 – Feedback on the initial consultation and engagement period 
 
Throughout September and October the Leader and Deputy Leader of the Council have 
been hosting a number of public engagement sessions to talk about the Corporate Plan and 
the budget.  
 
These were held in each of the 4 major towns with a further session in Yatton, and 
designed to be as flexible as possible to encourage local residents to just drop in. 
Councillors also joined the mobile library service during October so that they could meet up 
with residents to talk through any issues relating to the council and the services it delivers. 
 
Information on the council’s budget was shared with clear and simple messages and in a 
format that could be easily understood. 
 

 

 
 



 
An online consultation supported the public engagement sessions where the budget 
challenge was shared and residents were asked for their views on a series of questions. 
 

 
 
This question focused on which issues residents felt were important to them.  

 
 
 



 
A later question sought feedback on the council’s future approach to service delivery. 

 
 
Residents were also asked about the potential levels of council tax that they might support 
in the coming year. 

 
 
Now that the council has developed its draft budget plans for the next four years, the 
second phase of engagement will focus on what residents think of these, together with 
understanding any alternative suggestions or ideas that they may have. 
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